Beauty and Power: Beauticians, the Highlander Folk School, and Women's Professional Networks in the Civil Rights Movement

Abstract

In January 1961, fifty-two African American beauticians gathered at the Highlander Folk School, a tiny bastion of racial integration perched in the mountains of Tennessee. They had come to discuss their role in the struggle against American racism. While historians have long acknowledged the importance of gendered networks and women's organizing within the African American freedom struggle, the history of the beauticians who gathered at Highlander demonstrates the importance of professional networks as a bridge between different local struggles. In their skill at building networks, and their attention to the patient labor required of such building, beauticians were emblematic of the organizing prowess demonstrated by women throughout the civil rights movement. But unlike most African American women, beauticians had the economic independence and social prominence to gain positions of power usually reserved for men. The intersection of their class status and their gendered identity magnified the liminal status of beauticians—and gave that status special power. As they debated their role in the movement, the beauticians who gathered at Highlander struggled to navigate between autonomy and connection, and between participatory democracy and institutional hierarchy. Their struggles reveal the inevitable tension that marked social networks within a movement that challenged not only the forces of white supremacy, but also the inequalities of status and economic power that transcended the color line.

In January 1961, fifty-two African American beauticians gathered at the Highlander Folk School, a tiny bastion of racial integration perched in the mountains of Tennessee. They had come to discuss their role in the struggle against American racism. The meeting began with Mrs. Lillian Robinson, a renowned hair stylist from Chattanooga, celebrating the "new experience we are having with a workshop." Black beauticians had been gathering together for generations, but Robinson had good reason to proclaim, "This is a new day, this is a new era." While many of the beauticians were already contributing to the civil rights struggle, the Highlander workshop afforded them the opportunity to

Journal of Social History vol. 55 no. 3 (2022), pp. 744–768 doi:10.1093/jsh/shab055 © The Author(s) 2021. Published by Oxford University Press. All rights reserved. For permissions, please e-mail: journals.permissions@oup.com work together as a united force. If they could become "coordinated and organized" in their battle against racism, Robinson declared, they would "go down as making history." At the conclusion of the Highlander gathering, the beauticians decided to raise funds for a health center for African American sharecroppers who had been evicted after trying to register to vote. That effort, long delayed and only partially successful, might suggest that the gathering at Highlander had failed to make the beauticians "coordinated and organized." Yet the history of the beauticians at the workshop demonstrates that many were already "coordinated and organized," that African American beauticians had long worked together in opposition to white supremacy, and that certain kinds of coordination were more effective than others.¹

For African American beauticians, the most powerful forms of coordination were the professional networks they had long cultivated and the ties they had to their own customers. When they extended beyond their professional networks and the communities they served, even the most dedicated and resourceful beauticians found it hard to achieve their goals. By contrast, it was when they served as links between their professional networks and their own local communities that beauticians were able to contribute most powerfully to the African American freedom struggle. In their skill at building networks, and their attention to the patient labor required of such building, beauticians exemplified the organizing prowess demonstrated by women throughout the movement. But unlike most African American women, beauticians had the economic independence and social prominence to gain positions of power usually reserved for men. The intersection of their class status and their gendered identity magnified the liminal status of beauticians—and gave that status special power. Across the movement, women often provided what sociologist Belinda Robnett has called "bridge leadership," connecting "prefigurative strategies (aimed at individual change, identity, and consciousness) and political strategies (aimed at organizational tactics designed to challenge existing relationships with the state and other societal institutions)." Highlander's beauticians' workshop reveals the complexities of such bridge leadership, and the challenges faced by Black women striving to cross borders of race, class, and gender in pursuit of transformational social change. While historians have long acknowledged the importance of gendered networks and women's organizing within the African American freedom struggle, the history of beauticians demonstrates the importance of professional networks as a bridge between different local struggles.²

Scholars have recognized the many contributions that beauticians made to the African American freedom struggle. Anyone who dared to oppose Jim Crow risked harsh economic reprisals, but beauticians were relatively free to challenge the white power structure because their income came from the African American community. In the words of historian Tiffany Gill, "Beauticians were so politically active because they were among the most economically autonomous members of the black community." That autonomy was the chief reason the director of Highlander, Myles Horton, decided to organize a workshop solely for beauticians. "They were entrepreneurs, they were small businesswomen," Horton later explained. "Most of all they were independent. They were independent of white control."³

What Horton failed to note, and what has been less acknowledged in the historical literature, is how the economic independence of beauticians was

matched by the interconnectedness of their professional and social networks. Lillian Robinson, for example, participated in beauticians' organizations at the local, state, and national level. She served as president of her local chapter of the Chattanooga Cosmetologists, as president of the Tennessee State Beauticians Association, and as one of the national presidents of Alpha Chi Pi Omega, a sorority and fraternity for beauticians. Even more impressive is the list of affiliations of Mrs. Eva Bowman, another prominent beautician who attended the Highlander workshop. Bowman served as the president of the South Nashville Civic Club and the Women's Unity League; marshal for the State Federation of Colored Women's Clubs; committee member of the Tennessee Council for Registering and Voting; board member of the Grace Eaton Day Home; and member of the Nashville Community Relations Council, the United Council of Church Women, Spruce Street Baptist Church, the City Federation of Colored Women's Clubs, the Meharry Medical College-Hubbard Community Relations Council, and the Imperial Coterie Club. Robinson and Bowman were unusual in their stature-both professionally and politically. The Chicago Defender described Robinson as "one of the nation's leading hair stylists." Her salon in Chattanooga was "said to be among the finest in the country." Bowman was one of the first African American women to run for the Tennessee Legislature. But even if Robinson and Bowman were unusually distinguished, most beauticians were well connected in their own ways. Their livelihoods depended on their social and professional networks. Those networks in turn empowered their activism.⁴

It was a combination of independence and connectedness that made beauticians such a force for change-and that made the workshop at Highlander so promising. A similar combination of autonomy and connectedness marked Highlander itself. Located for much of its history on a hilltop in the mountains between Nashville and Chattanooga, Highlander was physically set apart from the cities and towns of most of its students, and that physical isolation was important to the educational work of the school. For one thing, it made it possible for the school to remain racially integrated at a time when few southern institutions dared to straddle the color line. Founded in 1932, the school was originally focused on issues of class and labor. In the early 1950s, Myles Horton pivoted the curriculum toward the struggle against racism. Over the course of the 1950s and 1960s, Highlander hosted hundreds of civil rights activists, including Rosa Parks a few months before she kept her seat on a bus in Montgomery. Links between Highlander and civil rights were strengthened by Septima Clark, a teacher and veteran activist, who became the school's director of workshops after being fired by the state of South Carolina because of her support for the NAACP. Clark worked with Horton to make the school one of the nerve centers of the movement. That entailed not only providing a safe space away from Jim Crow, but also required cultivating strong connections with activists and community organizers across the region, and helping to foster new connections between workshop participants. Those connections—and the experience of living together in an integrated setting—were more important than any particular lesson or message conveyed at the school. Indeed, although segregationists often accused Highlander of indoctrinating its students, Horton and Clark shared a commitment to student-driven learning. Teachers "don't have to know the answers," Horton explained. "The answers come from the people."⁵

746

The beauticians' workshop exemplified Highlander's focus on cultivating grassroots leadership and letting "the answers come from the people," but also revealed the difficulty of defining who constituted "the people" and the challenge of avoiding the hierarchical structures common in many educational institutions. Audio recordings of the beauticians' workshop captured conversations dominated by the most prominent, influential, and affluent members of the gathering—revealing the class distinctions that operated even within the cosmetology profession. Whereas some beauticians owned spacious salons and lucrative beauty schools, others worked out of their own homes. A vast world separated the fabulously wealthy Madame C.J. Walker from most of the women who peddled her products in the rural South. Lillian Robinson and Eva Bowman were nowhere near as wealthy as Madame Walker, but they were elites nevertheless-substantially more affluent and socially prominent than most beauticians, including the majority of those who attended the gathering at Highlander. That gathering reveals little of the "class and gender biases of middle-class reformers," to use the words of historian Joe Trotter. But examining the conversations of the beauticians at Highlander, as well as their activism in their own communities, reveals the challenges of cross-class collaboration in the struggle against Jim Crow.⁶

Historians have moved beyond the old declension narrative in which the civil rights movement was a unified struggle that fractured as a result of Black Power. Profound disagreements existed within the movement from the beginning, as African American activists, in the words of legal scholar Tomiko Brown-Nagin, "questioned the meaning of equality and the strategies necessary to obtain a share of the American dream."7 What remains to be fully understood, and what the beauticians' workshop helps reveal, is how professional networks, many of them built by Black women, linked together people, organizations, and communities in a way that helped to foster the movement. The history of the beauticians who gathered at Highlander suggests a new way to think about the geography of the movement, in which professional women played a key role knitting together disparate local struggles. Such efforts involved more than patient labor; they were acts of imagination. Scholarship on the transitional dimensions of the Black freedom struggle has recognized the creativity with which African American women conceived and built transnational and global networks of resistance.⁸ The beauticians who gathered at Highlander brought the same boldness and creativity to building their own more local networks of opposition to white supremacy. This is not, however, a triumphant story about the power of connection. As they debated their role in the movement, the beauticians at Highlander struggled to navigate between autonomy and connection, and between participatory democracy and institutional hierarchy. Their struggles reveal the inevitable tension that marked social networks within a movement that challenged not only the forces of white supremacy, but also the inequalities of status and economic power that transcended the color line.9

This essay begins by juxtaposing the activism of several beauticians in the years before the workshop with the history of Highlander's most ambitious educational endeavor—the citizenship schools. I argue that the beauticians, like the citizenship schools, combined autonomy and interconnectedness via social and professional networks. I then turn to the beauticians' workshop and use

Highlander's audio recordings to examine how the beauticians themselves made sense of their unique role in the freedom struggle. While Highlander's educational approach was conceived as radically democratic, I argue that the workshop reveals the challenge of transcending class divides and moving beyond hierarchical forms of education and leadership. Finally, I trace the anti-racist efforts that emerged from the workshop. I contrast the problems the beauticians encountered while working to build the health center with the success of their efforts to advance the freedom movement as beauticians and within their own communities. Through the eyes of the beauticians, the civil rights movement emerges as a network of networks in which nodes of connection, like Highlander and the beauty salon, drew power from the depth of their roots as well as the breadth of their reach. Yet while the workshop at Highlander reveals the power of networks—and of women's professional networks, in particular—it also reveals the labor and creativity that was required to build and maintain those networks, and to mobilize them for the struggle against Jim Crow and all forms of American racism.¹⁰

Becoming Beauticians, Becoming Activists

In the summer of 1955, a beautician named Bernice Robinson traveled to Highlander to attend a workshop on the United Nations. Robinson had studied at the Poro School of Cosmetology, one of the largest beauty schools in Harlem, before opening her own salon in Charleston, South Carolina, where she had been born and raised. In Charleston, Robinson thrived as a businesswoman and as a civil rights activist. She encouraged her clients to join the NAACP and to register to vote. "It got to the point where we were working so hard getting people to register to vote," she later recalled, "that I would leave people under the dryer to take others down to the registration office to get them registered." Robinson recognized that her profession allowed her a freedom many others lacked. "I didn't have to worry about losing my job," she explained, "because I wasn't a schoolteacher or a case worker with the Department of Social Services or connected with anything I might be fired from." But as important as her autonomy were her connections, including her business connections. In her words, "I had my own business, supplied by black supply houses, so I didn't have to worry." In addition to such supply networks, Robinson had powerful social and familial ties that magnified her activism. Indeed, she traveled to Highlander with one of the most connected and influential social activists in Charleston, a veteran educator who happened to also be Robinson's cousin: Septima Clark.¹¹

Their visit to Highlander would prove transformational for both Robinson and Clark. After being fired from her teaching position because of her activism, Clark would become one of the chief architects of Highlander's civil rights work. Robinson would also play a crucial role in Highlander's contributions to the movement. After returning to Charleston, she sent an enthusiastic letter to Myles Horton and his wife, Zilphia. "My trip to Highlander was one of the most wonderful experiences of my life," Robinson wrote. "Never before have I met so many people, at any one time, with so much information to impart." It was not merely the amount of information that struck Robinson as important. In many other settings, Robinson explained, "much of the information is lost because of the tenseness of the group as a whole and you cannot relax and receive what is being offered. This is not true there at Highlander for there is no tension at all and one can absorb more easily." 12

Robinson's emphasis on the communication of information was fitting. She was herself a master communicator. Robinson used her communication skills to great effect as the first teacher in the citizenship schools, a radical program of adult education that Highlander helped bring into being. In the following section of this article, I juxtapose Robinson's work in the citizenship schools with the activism of several of the other beauticians who attended the Highlander workshop. As the historian Clare Russell has argued, Robinson was different from many other beauticians in at least three ways: her varied educational and professional background, the fact that she had spent years in New York, and her willingness to transgress "social and gender norms." While Robinson successfully transitioned from being an activist-beautician to being a full-time activist educator and organizer, I argue that the majority of beauticians found their path to the freedom struggle as beauticians.¹³

It is important to avoid generalizing about what was a massive and diverse profession. By 1940, there were over 16,000 African American beauticians. The total number might have been even higher, given that many beauticians operated small shops out of their own homes. According to one estimate, cosmetology was the third most profitable profession within the African American community (after insurance and mortuary services). One proud beautician suggested that over eight million dollars were earned in 1947 alone. These profits were not shared equally, as some beauticians grew wealthy while many struggled. Levels of activism and civic engagement also varied among beauticians. How many actively supported the freedom struggle is impossible to assess, in part because of the variety of the struggle and its constantly evolving character, but also because of the transgressive dynamism of many beauticians. Assessing the activism of beauticians requires challenging narrow definitions of what it means to be an activist, as Bernice Robinson's work with the citizenship schools makes clear.¹⁴

The idea of the citizenship schools came from a former student of Septima Clark named Esau Jenkins, who operated a bus that took African American workers from Johns Island to Charleston, South Carolina. When one of his passengers expressed the desire to learn how to read in order to pass the literacy test necessary to vote, Jenkins began offering lessons on board his bus. Ambitious and determined, Jenkins expanded the program with the help of Clark and of Myles Horton. Because standard teaching methods might backfire with adults, Jenkins, Clark, and Horton all agreed that the first teacher needed to be someone who had strong communication skills but was not trained as a traditional teacher. Bernice Robinson proved ideal. "All I knew at the time," she later recalled, "was that these people wanted to learn and I was going to find a way to teach them if I had to move mountains to do it." Rather than rely on primers designed for young children, Robinson taught literacy with materials relevant to her students, such as money orders or voter registration forms.¹⁵

In addition to teaching on Johns Island, Robinson continued her activism in Charleston. She collaborated with another beautician named Marylee Davis, who had also participated in a workshop at Highlander. When Davis used her salon as a meeting place for a citizenship school, Robinson volunteered to teach the twelve women who became students at the school. In many cities, beauty shops were markers of class status. While certain salons catered to elites, many poor women did their own hair or went to unregistered beauty shops run out of homes. In her work on Johns Island, as well as her activism in Charleston, Robinson aimed to transgress those class boundaries. She embodied the promise of the citizenship schools to provide a kind of education that fought against inequalities of class as well as of knowledge.¹⁶

Beauticians often occupied an in-between place in the class hierarchy. As historian Victoria Wolcott has explained, "Since African American women lacked other viable job opportunities and access to higher education, receiving a cosmetology degree took on a symbolic importance in the African American community." Many Black women discovered, in the words of Wolcott, "that working in beauty parlors was a route to economic independence outside of the unstable and unpopular field of domestic service." Such independence, vital for anyone challenging Jim Crow, also afforded more dignity on a daily basis. In 1939, a WPA interviewer, Vivian Morris, overhead one beautician explaining that her work was hard but that at least "you don't have no white folks goin' around behind you trying to find a spec of dirt."¹⁷

While the majority of beauticians were economically and socially in the middle, a few managed to become elites, and those figures were over-represented in the leadership of professional organizations and social societies. Consider the career of Eva Bowman. The first African American Inspector and Examiner of Cosmetology for the state of Tennessee, Bowman studied at Madame C.J. Walker's Lelia College before founding Bowman Beauty and Barber College. Running a beauty school expanded Bowman's public profile-and her pocketbook. In 1947, she told a gathering of beauticians in Atlanta that they "must seek more specialized training so as to raise the standards of their profession by putting thought and skill into their work as an artist does to his pictures." There is a kind of self-respecting power in Bowman's comparison between cosmetology and art. Yet there is also something self-serving in her admonition that younger beauticians seek the kind of specialized training that she profited from offering. Bowman proudly noted that the beauty industry was the third most profitable profession within the African American community, but did not discuss the fact that some beauticians garnered far more of those profits than did others. Noting her silence on the class inequalities among beauticians should not detract from the important community-building and network-building Bowman was helping to accomplish, nor should it obscure the primary emphasis of her address, which concerned much more than the ability to earn money. "We are living in an age where one must become a definite character and make a definite contribution to society," she told her audience. She refrained from any explicitly political comments, and her talk in Atlanta made it seem as if professional success was the key to making a "definite contribution to society." Nevertheless, the social and administrative skills she gained as a businesswoman and through beauticians' organizations would eventually allow her to contribute to the civil rights movement.18

Like Bowman, Lillian Robinson developed leadership and networking skills by serving in beauticians' organizations. In July 1948, Robinson attended a meeting of the Mississippi Independent Beauticians Association, and was identified by the *Pittsburgh Courier* as a "national figure." That fall, she organized a gathering of beauticians in Knoxville. In 1957, she helped to organize a similar conference in San Francisco. In July 1960, six months before the Highlander workshop, she was one of the featured guest instructors at a major gathering in Indianapolis to mark the 60th anniversary of the Madam Walker Company. Robinson often collaborated with Marjorie Steward Joyner, the national supervisor of the United Beauty School Owners and Teachers Association and a leading figure in Alpha Chi Pi Omega. Bowman, Robinson, and Joyner were part of a small group of especially successful beauticians. Yet the organizations they supported often brought together hundreds of women, and influenced thousandsnot just other beauticians but also the people and communities they served. That service became increasingly politicized during the civil rights movement. In 1960, the year in which sit-ins spread across the American South, Robinson chaired a convention of beauticians from Tennessee. The theme of the gathering was "The Beautician's Responsibility in a Changing Society." It would be a mistake to suggest that it was the student movement-or any other branch of the struggle—that galvanized beauticians into action. Beauticians had fought against white supremacy for generations. As historian Tiffany Gill has argued, "By the 1950s, beauticians were well known and respected for supporting causes to dismantle racism." Importantly, it was as beauticians that many had long subverted the Jim Crow order-distributing NAACP literature, for example, in their salons. It is with good reason that one beautician proudly declared, "We supported every effort to free our people. We have taken advantage of the time that only a beautician has."¹⁹

The independence of action demonstrated by many Black beauticians was, in many cases, evident in their relationships with their husbands. Many of the most prominent beauticians had equally established and influential husbands. Robinson's husband, for example, Clarence "C.B." Robinson, was a teacher and school principal, and a leading figure in the Tennessee Voter's Council, a statewide organization that aimed to expand suffrage rights and to encourage African Americans to vote. In 1941, he served as plaintiff in an NAACP lawsuit aiming for the equalization of teacher salaries in Chattanooga. In 1974, he was elected to the Tennessee legislature. The Robinsons supported each other's careers and their social activism, but not all beauticians benefited from such help. Many supported the movement independently of husbands or other male family members. Eva Bowman's husband was a dentist and the treasurer of the National Baptist Sunday School Publishing. But the couple was estranged, and Eva Bowman's career and her activism did not receive her husband's regular support.²⁰

In the summer of 1960, six months before the Highlander gathering, Bowman announced her candidacy for a seat in the Tennessee Legislature. Her campaign made national news, and she was lauded in the Black press as the first African American woman to run for the Tennessee legislature. She had long been connected to powerful politicians. In 1950, she was able to recruit Tennessee's Governor, Gordon Browning, to serve as the keynote speaker at the commencement of Bowman Barber College. Now it was her turn to run for office. She used her candidacy to champion "legislation offering hope for relieving problems facing our children and senior citizens and for measures to give substantial salary increases to our public school teachers." While foregrounding relatively non-threatening goals such as improved education and better care for the elderly, Bowman did not hesitate to speak out against racism. In February 1960, she gave a blistering speech at a "Negro History Week" gathering at Spruce Street Baptist Church in Nashville. The event was sponsored by the Masonic Temple Association and the Association for the Study of Negro Life and History. "You talk about Little Rock," Bowman declared, "It's right here in Nashville." While "Little Rock" has come to represent the struggle for school integration, Bowman's comments were not focused solely on education. The African American newspaper, the *Tri-State Defender*, reported that Bowman decried the lack of job opportunities for African Americans "in sharp and bitter terms." She reminded the audience that the nearby Ford Glass factory had offered a thousand good jobs to whites, while hiring only two African Americans as sweepers. Linking educational inequity to job discrimination, she asked, "Is that what you educate your boy and girl for?" Bowman announced that she was working to establish an Urban League branch in Nashville in order to fight against employment discrimination.²¹

Bowman's speech and her candidacy for office reveal the ability of some beauticians to redefine themselves professionally in ways that empowered their activism. Recognizing the power of beauticians as beauticians should not entail obscuring the successes of dynamic women like Eva Bowman and Bernice Robinson whose work and activism exceeded their professional identity. As the workshop at Highlander makes clear, many beauticians held expansive visions of social change, and were eager to link their networks to other communities of resistance. The audio recordings of the gathering capture dedicated activists debating how to direct their energy toward an ever-shifting movement. Their combination of autonomy and interconnectedness as beauticians would remain a powerful asset, but many felt the need to take on a project that extended beyond their professional networks.

The Workshop

By the time they arrived at Highlander in January 1961, many of the beauticians were, like Robinson and Bowman, already seasoned activists. That is why they were invited to Highlander in the first place. In her invitation letter, Septima Clark praised the cosmetology field as "one of the professions which offers to its members great freedom for leadership in community action." The beauty salon was, in Clark's words, a "center of communication and influence" in the movement-not unlike Highlander itself. Both the salon and the school provided a protected space in which people could gather, share ideas, and build community. The combination of distance and proximity, being set apart and yet being deeply enmeshed in networks of change, allowed the salon and the school to serve as effective sites of education within the movement. By connecting these different nodes of movement education, the beauticians' workshop revealed the layered geography of communication within the freedom struggle. Many scholars have portrayed movement education as a process of diffusion in which ideas like nonviolence were disseminated through hierarchical channels, from prominent leaders down to the masses. This interpretation reinforces a hierarchical, male-centered conception of charismatic leadership, and devalues the vital role of bridge leaders like the beauticians. To Highlander, the beauticians brought their own networks that they strove to knit together within the contours of the larger struggle. They also brought a fierce independence of mind. Their conversations at Highlander do not reveal passive vessels of diffusion but creative leaders ready to debate and to reimagine their own roles in the movement. Yet as the following section reveals, the beauticians were not entirely free of the power of hierarchies and more traditional forms of top-down education.²²

Myles Horton welcomed the beauticians by noting that "so many of the people who were taking courageous and imaginative leadership roles were beauticians." He encouraged the workshop participants to identify the "unique and distinctive role that the beauticians can play" in the movement moving forward. "I think of you as a vanguard," he declared. Whereas the African American community was once led by "the ministers and the teachers and occasionally some businessmen," a new kind of leadership had emerged. "The kind of leadership that is important today is the kind of leadership that is independent," Horton explained. It was independence—rather than interconnectedness—that Horton emphasized. "You are distinctively independent," he told the assembled beauticians. "There are very few of you who have to kowtow to some white person." Beauticians were not the only Black professionals whose work provided some degree of autonomy from white control. It is striking that Horton and Clark dedicated a workshop for beauticians rather than for Black barbers, doctors, mortuary owners, or insurance agents. In addition to their autonomy, it is the fact that so many beauticians had combined that autonomy with expansive professional networks—and that they used those networks to contribute to the movement—that explains why they were invited to Highlander. By emphasizing the economic independence of beauticians, Horton inadvertently obscured the fact that their interconnectedness was equally important to their impact as agents of change in the struggle against racism.²³

Horton encouraged the beauticians to exercise their independence at Highlander by taking ownership of the workshop. "I have only one condition for working with people," he explained: "depend on your own leadership and not depend on white leadership." That included his own. Horton made clear that he did not want to control the direction of the conversation. But he did encourage the participants to remain focused on action, and to avoid any initiative that primarily entailed talking rather than doing. Moderate white liberals had long embraced "race relations" seminars and polite interracial dialogue. Horton yearned for a more radical approach to education, and framed his vision in terms of the necessity of Black-led movements. It wasn't only the "bad white people" in "the klan, the white citizens council" who were dangerous. Horton was equally concerned with the so-called "good white people" who were always trying to "slow this thing down." "Good white people are the ones we have to watch," he said. Horton was confident that the beauticians would avoid deference to white liberals. "I have tremendous respect for your potential," he told the fifty-two women sitting in Highlander's main building. By embracing their potential and working together, the beauticians would not only help to free African Americans but would also "free the white people." "I can't be free if you're not free," Horton stated. Then he passed leadership of the gathering to the beauticians themselves. "It's your show from now on," he declared.²⁴

Horton repeatedly demonstrated his commitment to having the beauticians lead the workshop. When an unidentified man began talking about registering voters, Horton asked, "Are you suggesting the beauticians" take such an action? It is unclear how many men and how many non-beauticians attended the workshop, but what is clear is that Horton strove to keep the focus on what beauticians could do. At another juncture, he interrupted another non-beautician: "Let's let the people who are going to have to carry the burden see if they can work this thing out." "Us men are used to running things," he added, "this is going to be their show." When the beauticians decided to create a board of directors to wage their collective efforts, one woman suggested that Horton be on the board. He declined and suggested that only beauticians serve on the board. His decision could be seen as indicating a paternal assumption that if he was on the board the other members would defer to his judgment. Indeed, there is a tension in the degree to which Horton guided the workshop even while repeatedly stating that he wanted the beauticians to be in charge.²⁵

Horton's insistence on the beauticians' leadership of the workshop obscured the question of which beauticians would take the lead. As their decision to create a board of directors reveals, the beauticians embraced traditional forms of hierarchical organization. While their conversations included many voices, only a few women were given the opportunity to offer extended comments. Not surprisingly, those women were among the most socially and economically prominent figures in the group. When it was her turn to speak, Lillian Robinson emphasized responsibility. "There can be no accomplishment unless there is the awareness of the responsibilities," she stressed. Eva Bowman lectured on the subject, "Women, This is Your World-Reach as Far as You Can." According to press reports, she "stressed the importance of civic service as a responsibility of the beautician." Both Robinson and Bowman emphasized responsibility and personal initiative, traditional themes for middle-class reformers. They overlooked the inequalities that divided the beauticians themselves and the way such inequalities shaped the resources and opportunities each workshop participant could bring to the movement.²⁶

In their work with beauticians' organizations, Robinson and Bowman had both learned to use hierarchical organizational forms, and they turned to similar structures to guide the workshop. But as with all Highlander workshops, there was also time set aside for small group discussion in which everyone was encouraged to contribute. The beauticians divided into three groups, each responsible for addressing a different avenue of action. The first group discussed the possibility of addressing a local injustice: the eviction of hundreds of African American tenant farmers in Fayette County and Haywood County, Tennessee. The farmers had been evicted for trying to register to vote. Like the beauticians themselves, the farmers were connected through several organizations, particularly the Fayette County Civic and Welfare League and the Haywood County Civic and Welfare League. Both groups had launched voter registration efforts in 1959. When local whites would not allow Black voters to participate in the Democratic primary, members of the leagues sued the Democratic Party using the Civil Rights Act of 1957. It was in response to such determined efforts that local whites decided to use their economic strength to punish African Americans who had registered to vote. In the winter of 1960, white landowners forced hundreds of Black farmers to leave their homes. The local African American community responded by establishing "tent cities" on Black-owned land. They used army-surplus tents and, with the support of Black journalists like Ted Poston, appealed to the nation for support.²⁷

At Highlander, the beauticians discussed what they could do to help the evicted farmers, and decided to establish a medical center at one of the tent cities. The committee that focused on that effort was chaired by Eva Bowman. In reporting the committee's discussions, Bowman explained that the plan involved creating an organizational infrastructure with local chapters and leaders. They would also solicit help from the Alabama State Beauticians Association and would ask doctors and nurses for advice on establishing medical services at the clinic they were planning to build. All of these plans revealed their belief in the power of organization and expertise. From Highlander, the beauticians contacted the Tennessee Beauticians Executive Meeting in Nashville, which accepted their proposal for the health center. While working within established organizational structures, the beauticians did not ignore the importance of mass engagement and local knowledge. They organized visits to Tent City in order to ensure close collaboration with local leaders. And even among themselves, they strove to wield rules of order in a democratic fashion. After Bowman shared a report on her committee's plans for the medical center, all of the assembled beauticians voted on whether to accept the report. Yet while Bowman, Robinson, and other prominent beauticians recognized the importance of mass engagement, they also believed in the authority of elites and the power of top-down systems of leadership. Bowman was selected to serve as chairman of the Board of Directors that would oversee the construction of the medical center. Other members of the board included Lillian Robinson and Mrs. Johnnie Fowler, a beautician based in Winchester, Tennessee.²⁸

At Highlander, Fowler led the second committee, which was focused on "the beauty salon as a center of communication." For most Black women, the salon was rivaled only by the church as a site of socialization. Like the pastor, the beautician was a trusted figure who was in regular contact with many people throughout the community. Whereas many church gatherings were structured around sermons, the kind of communication in the salon was more dialogical. For a beautician, conversational skills were just as important as being able to properly cut and style hair. Yet rather than focus solely on verbal communication, the committee took a broader view of the transmission of knowledge by emphasizing the importance of beauticians themselves taking action in the struggle against Jim Crow. Fowler noted that "beauticians have a way of getting close to people," and declared, "We talk to people for hours and hours." But such proximity to others would not amount to much if beauticians were seen as all talk and no action. "We are independent women," Fowler declared, and "because of our independence we have the power to act." While the first committee had focused on a service-oriented project—the establishment of the medical center—Fowler's committee discussed more confrontational forms of action, such as protests to integrate schools, buses, and lunch counters. While they considered how to teach others from the safety of the beauty salon, they realized that they also had to provide direct lessons in courage by initiating protests and claiming for themselves the right to occupy public spaces beyond the salon.²⁹

The third committee looked broadly at how to attack the relationship between housing segregation and educational segregation. One approach would be for local groups of beauticians to approach elected officials to press for an end to both kinds of segregation. The members of the committee knew it would not be easy to move such officials to action, especially given the intractable nature of the problems. They discussed the imminent threat that "urban renewal" presented to Black communities, and used the example of Chattanooga, in which local African Americans were being forced to make way for freeway construction. They recognized that urban redevelopment weakened their voting power by breaking up Black neighborhoods. Whites, meanwhile, had fled to the suburbs. Discussing white flight, one of the participants stated that "most of the white people have moved out, but they can't continue to run forever." Or could they? Lillian Robinson decried the connection between urban renewal, white flight, and the persistence of segregation. "They're moving all the whites to the north side of Chattanooga," she explained, "and all the Negroes to the southside." "We're not going to be able to do very much with our desegregation of schools," she declared, "until we get this housing pattern changed."³⁰

From such large-scale social analysis to the individual power of particular beauticians, the Highlander workshop ranged in scope and focus. Given that the majority of participants were already actively engaged in local civil rights struggles, what was most novel about the gathering was the idea of a collective project undertaken by the beauticians as a group. Yet that project would reveal the limitations of their power—limitations related to their class status and to the fact that when they decided to build the medical center in Tent City they stepped away from the true source of their power as beauticians: the local ties they had forged through their salons. The limited progress the beauticians made in helping the residents of Tent City contrasts sharply with the remarkable contributions many of them made in their local communities. Ultimately, the varied legacies of the Highlander beauticians' workshop reveal the importance of local action that capitalized on the unique strengths that beauticians brought to the fight against Jim Crow.

Educating Others, Educating Themselves

The beauticians' workshop was reported by several African American newspapers including the *Baltimore Afro-American* and the Memphis-based *Tri-State Defender*. Several accounts highlighted the plans to create a new health center for the evicted farmers in Fayette County. Early reporting described the goal as a tent "where first aid and sanitation education will be provided for the evicted Negro share croppers." But the beauticians soon raised their ambitions. Rather than erecting a tent, they envisioned constructing a more permanent building with space for more patients and medical equipment. In February, many of the beauticians returned to Highlander to discuss how to move forward with their plans. In order to raise the necessary funds, they agreed to place donation boxes in their shops. They also decided to use the statewide beauticians' association to solicit donations from other cosmetologists. But they knew that small donations would not be enough to accomplish their vision.³¹

To raise additional funds, Lillian Robinson traveled to Boston to help organize a benefit tea. She co-directed a committee of some twenty-one women who organized the gathering at Boston's Freedom House, a community center in Roxbury. The renowned singer Sylvia Mars performed, and the audience was also treated to a panel discussion on "The Struggle for Equality." Speakers included Alan Gartner of the Congress of Racial Equality and James Loue, a graduate student at Harvard who spoke of his experiences in the sit-ins in Nashville. Dr. Martin Kilson, a research fellow at Harvard, moderated the conversation and compared the struggles of African Americans with African independence movements. The event linked fundraising and education in a way that was akin to what many of the beauticians were trying to accomplish within their own salons.³²

While their fundraising efforts gained momentum, the beauticians recognized that time was running short. The evicted farmers continued to struggle without access to quality medical care. Concerned that their ambition had become a liability, Septima Clark wrote Eva Bowman to suggest that the beauticians focus on providing immediate relief. "Buy a tent and get to work on the things needed in the community now," she urged Bowman. "Then later push the county to get a building and maintain a clinic or integrate the one they have." Clark argued that the local people themselves could help expand the health center. "As they vote they can push the county to give them a health center," she explained. But the shortcomings of the beauticians' efforts were not solely a result of excessive ambition. Part of the problem was that the Fayette County Civic and Welfare League split after an acrimonious dispute among its leaders. The confusion and disagreement among local community members made it hard to direct funds to improving the lives of those living in Tent City.³³

Despite overreaching in their ambitions and despite the challenge of a fractured local leadership, the beauticians' efforts were not in vain. Construction on the health center began in November 1962, and much of the money that was raised by the beauticians was eventually put to use on behalf of the evicted farmers. Nevertheless, the difficulties they faced when trying to work together to build the medical center contrast sharply with the relative success of beauticians working independently within their own communities. Some of that success was clearly driven by the relative autonomy of beauticians. In Greenwood, Mississippi, for example, it was a beautician, Miss Hattie Miller, who housed young civil rights workers when no one else would dare. Such courageous independence also allowed beauticians to serve as centers of communication. As Myles Horton later recalled, "We used to use beauticians' shops all over the South to distribute Highlander literature on integration." The example of Hattie Miller and Horton's statement that Highlander worked with beauticians "all over the South" suggests an expansive geography to the networks of activist beauticians. This is certainly not a story limited to Tennessee. Yet for many of the beauticians who attended the Highlander workshop, their activism was strongly shaped by local and state-wide politics. Their professional networks operated at multiple levels and helped bridge those distinct geographies. While their economic autonomy provided protection for beauticians willing to confront Jim Crow, it was their skills at building networks and coalitions that made their autonomy so powerful. That combination of autonomy and networking is evident in the ways that many of the beauticians who had come to Highlander continued to contribute to the freedom struggle. I have argued that it was as beauticians that many of the women who attended the Highlander workshop were most effective as agents of social change. Yet as the following pages make clear, we should not ignore the ways that some beauticians capitalized on their status as prominent professionals to contribute in diverse ways to the struggle against white supremacv.³⁴

On April 16, 1961, a few months after leaving Highlander, Lillian Robinson helped organize a major NAACP gathering that featured Jackie Robinson. To a crowd of over a thousand people in Chattanooga's Memorial Auditorium, the renowned baseball player praised the sit-ins. "We are going to get our rights," he declared. "If the adults won't do it, our young people will." Robert E. Watkins, president of the local NAACP youth group, added that recent stand-in demonstrations were designed "not only to gain admission to the theatres but to make the public aware of social injustices against us." Such a broad vision of the civil rights struggle resonated with Lillian Robinson, the only woman featured on the program. Press reports identified her as the president of Chapter 1 of the Chattanooga Cosmetologists, and acknowledged her donation of \$250 to the NAACP. Such a moment of public acclaim solidified her status as an elite member of the community, but also demonstrated the way she used that status to contribute to the ongoing struggle.³⁵

In 1962, Robinson participated in the convention of the Tennessee State Council on Human Relations held in Chattanooga. At the convention, workshops and discussions addressed "health, education, employment and many fields" in which African Americans were "subjected to discriminatory practices." In September 1963, she spoke at the state NAACP gathering on the campus of Lane College in Jackson, Tennessee. The keynote address was given by Ruby Hurley, the veteran civil rights activist who was then serving as the Southeastern Regional Director of the NAACP. On a panel entitled "Women on the March for Full Emancipation," Robinson discussed the fight to desegre-gate public accommodations.³⁶

Robinson was but one of many beauticians who contributed to the movement by working within the NAACP and other civil rights organizations. Beauticians' organizations also remained important actors. In October 1962, Highlander hosted a leadership workshop in collaboration with the Tennessee State Beauticians League. Another workshop on voter education was offered with support from the Chattanooga branch of the league. Highlander's connections with the league continued into 1964, and focused primarily on voter education and mobilization.³⁷

Bernice Robinson remained Highlander's most direct link with the advocacy of beauticians. Yet despite her background as a beautician, Robinson spent most of her time building bridges across professions and backgrounds. In Beaufort, South Carolina, she worked with a group of African American oyster factory workers. Traditionally, each worker had been allowed to bring home a jar of oysters. When white officers of the Forestry and Fishery Commission charged a Black woman, a citizenship school veteran, with illegally selling her jar of oysters, she contacted Robinson. Robinson and Esau Jenkins came and spoke with the local civil rights organization (affiliated with the SCLC). They offered advice but let the local people take ownership of the process. According to Robinson, "They raised their own funds, hired their own lawyer, and during the trial filled the courtroom." The all-white jury ruled in favor of the woman. According to Robinson, "This history-making verdict grew out of the fact that the people knew their rights and stood up for them." It also resulted from the citizenship classes serving as nodes of communication, not just information being distributed to students from teachers like Robinson, but grievances and complaints being transmitted in the other direction in ways that empowered the students as agents of change.³⁸

In June 1962, Robinson advised a cohort of young activists, all associated with SNCC, who were planning an organizing campaign in Mississippi. She talked about her experience teaching at the first citizenship school on John's Island. "I was sent out, the same as you were, to enter a community, to help people prepare to qualify for registration," she explained. Robinson stressed the importance of "cooperating with an organization that is already in the community." "You are not selling an organization," she stressed. "You are selling an organizational program." That same month, Robinson helped lead a voter education workshop in Tougaloo, Mississippi. "In our workshops, we like you to feel among family," she told the students. Everyone should be "relaxed" and should feel free to ask questions. "We don't tell you what needs to be done," she said, "we give you questions and we want you to question those questions." In this way, Robinson shared the Highlander philosophy she had long helped bring beyond the school and into the movement.³⁹

Closer to Highlander itself, the beautician Johnnie Fowler fought against systemic racism with the same courage and respect for collaboration that Robinson brought to her work with the citizenship schools. During the workshop, Fowler had chaired the committee focused on "the beauty salon as a center of communication," and had challenged the other workshop participants to go beyond talking by communicating with their actions their willingness to confront Jim Crow. She lived up to her own advice. Fowler served for years as a vice chairman of the civil rights organization, the Tennessee Voters Council, and worked with Septima Clark and Scott Bates, a professor at the University of the South, to establish an NAACP chapter in Franklin County. Bates remembered Fowler as a "force of nature." She was also a master networker. One of her contacts was the African American lawyer Avon Williams. Fowler and Williams worked together to integrate the local schools. They launched a lawsuit, paid for by the NAACP, that would eventually force desegregation. Compared to Lillian Robinson or Eva Bowman, Fowler was far less prominent within beauticians organizations. Yet like Robinson and Bowman, she demonstrated the power of connecting multiple networks while remaining deeply rooted in her local community.⁴⁰

Conclusion: Leadership and Education

Many observers were skeptical when Myles Horton invited beauticians to a school designed for radical activists. "They thought that I was bringing these beauticians together to talk about straightening hair or whatever the hell they do," Horton later explained. His comments suggest that the work of the beauticians could be separated from their contributions to the movement. But it was as beauticians that they made those contributions. The beauticians brought with them to Highlander a range of skills and contacts that they had developed through their professional work. When they tried to work together on a project that did not involve their work as beauticians, they struggled. But when they focused on deepening their power within their own communities, they succeeded.⁴¹

A few days after the first beauticians' workshop in January 1961, Bernice Robinson participated in another conversation at Highlander focused on "Training Leaders for Citizenship Schools." "The first thing a School ought to do," she told the workshop participants, "is help people feel that they have a responsibility to the community they live in, and that until they are registered voters, and can read and write and participate in public affairs, they aren't living up to their obligations." Such a school did not need to exist in a building. As Robinson knew, beauty parlors could and did encourage such a community responsibility—as did Highlander itself. Workshops at Highlander would continue to discuss the power of beauty shops as locations of communication and coordination within the civil rights movement. That summer, in August 1961, at a workshop featuring the Reverend Wyatt T. Walker, conversation turned to the power of beauty shops as key sites of education and recruitment for the movement. These conversations reveal that many civil rights activists recognized the importance of beauticians. They also demonstrate the interconnectedness of beauticians with other non-traditional educators—including the staff of Highlander and the citizenship school teachers Highlander helped recruit and train across much of the South.⁴²

Women were at the center of those radical educational networks. In April 1960, the renowned organizer Ella Baker sent a moving letter to Septima Clark. "I have a deep and abiding interest in the work you have done, and are doing," Baker wrote. "I don't think I ever told you," she continued, "but several years ago, when I first read the thrilling account of your experiences in promoting citizenship schools on the Sea Islands in South Carolina, I yearned for the opportunity to meet you." Under the aegis of the NAACP, Baker had traveled across the South encouraging "ordinary" people to embrace their leadership potential and to mobilize against Jim Crow. The same month she wrote Clark, Baker played a key role in the creation of a new civil rights organization, the Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee (SNCC). A key meeting to plan for the creation of SNCC occurred at Highlander, where Baker herself would come repeatedly. "Little did I dream," she wrote Clark, "that we would have an occasion to work together here in our beloved Southland. So you see, I have long since been committed to the idea of 'teaming-up' with you."

Women leaders like Baker and Clark-and like the beauticians featured in this essay, especially Lillian Robinson, Eva Bowman, Johnnie Fowler, and Bernice Robinson—all demonstrate the power of a certain kind of leadership. For historian Charles Payne, it would be more accurate to say that they demonstrated the power of a certain kind of organizing. It was not by giving prominent speeches or making headlines that most of these women contributed to the struggle against white supremacy. Yet as historian John Kirk has argued, many Black women "served as both leaders and organizers, including many varieties of involvement within these two categories." As Kirk argued, "Overlooking the experiences of black women in the civil rights struggle who operated outside of a traditional woman's sphere of influence, and failing to recognize that that sphere was itself a product of choices influenced by gender, risks losing sight of the important role played by some of the most influential women in the movement."44 The history of beauticians complicates the idea of "a traditional woman's sphere of influence." In some ways, the beauty salon was the epitome of a woman's domain, and the work of beauticians was obviously and profoundly gendered. Yet as successful entrepreneurs, many beauticians pushed beyond the traditional limitations placed on women's economic initiative. Within the historical literature on women in business, the role of African American business-women remains understudied. I argue that activist beauticians made use of spaces reserved for women—not just the salon but also the many overlapping organizations and networks central to this article—in order to challenge the borders of gender as well as race.⁴⁵

Beauticians had played key roles in the movement long before the Highlander gathering. Indeed, several of the women who attended the gathering were already seasoned activists. What then was the importance of the workshop? Who was learning and what were they learning? Lillian Robinson was right when she proclaimed that there was something new about their gathering at Highlander, something new in the effort to organize beauticians as beauticians for the struggle against Jim Crow. But could a week-long workshop motivate less-active participants to do more? Could it provide new skills or tactics to achieve their goals? Could it help transform, deepen, or expand those goals? The beauticians' workshop reveals the power of knowledge and education within the civil rights movement—but not because of any particular lesson the beauticians learned at Highlander. Rather, what the workshop reveals is the power of protected spaces for cultivating learning. We tend to think about networks as bringing together but what Highlander and the beauticians reveal is that networks also rely on distance. Ultimately, the significance of the workshop resulted from its role in linking together a variety of pre-existing networks, and providing space for beauticians to think more deeply about their ultimate goals.46

The beauticians did not come to Highlander to be taught what to do. They came to rethink their own goals and the best methods of achieving those goals. While their deference to traditional forms of institutional hierarchy echoed the class distinctions they brought with them, there remained a certain rebellious autonomy in their debates. There remained what Saidiya Hartman has called "the utopian longings and the promise of a future world that resided in waywardness and the refusal to be governed." That "waywardness" empowered the beauticians to fight against oppressions of many kinds. As the historian Robin Kelley has written, "Radical black feminists have never confined their vision to just the emancipation of black women or women in general, or all black people for that matter." Many of the beauticians who came to Highlander were not always radical, especially in regards to their class status. But most were, in the words of Kelley, "proponents of a radical humanism committed to liberating humanity and reconstructing social relations across the board." More than their economic autonomy or their networking skills, the most valuable resource the beauticians brought to Highlander was the courage to fight for a liberation that went beyond even their own dreams.47

While they reimagined their role in the movement, the beauticians also reimagined the movement itself—and particularly the role of education within the struggle against Jim Crow. From the freedom schools to workshops on nonviolence to what historian Charles Payne has called "the organizing tradition," radical education was integral to the civil rights movement. The beauticians' workshop reveals that movement education was less about the transmission of knowledge than the co-production of knowledge bound up with networks of action. Such networks required autonomous nodes that were at least partly protected from the power of white supremacy. Historian Davarian Baldwin has argued that "to develop any comprehensive framework for examining the production of knowledge, one must consider all of the realms and forms in which ideas are created, have force, and engage with other ideas." Such an expansive conception of knowledge production is central to understanding the role of education within the African American freedom struggle. As Baldwin's work has shown, many of the most profound African American artistic, cultural, and intellectual achievements were located in "cinemas, beauty salons, Sanctified churches, and sports stadiums." All of these spaces defied the standard structures of education and created opportunities not just for the transmission of information but the production of new ways of thinking-the kind of engaged thinking that the staff of Highlander aimed to cultivate. The beauticians' workshop at Highlander demonstrates the necessity of writing the intellectual history of social movements beyond narrow conceptions of the intellectual or the academic. Even more than Highlander, the beauty salon embodied the radical educational potential of spaces that were both autonomous and connected. But it was up to the beauticians to build such spaces with a combination of courage and creativity. Like the embodied art they produced in their salons, the activism of beauticians was ultimately a labor of imagination.⁴⁸

Endnotes

I would like to thank the two anonymous reviewers for providing incisive and extremely helpful criticisms and suggestions. Address correspondence to Nico Slate, Department of History, Carnegie Mellon University, 240 Baker Hall, Pittsburgh, PA 15206. Email: slate@cmu.edu.

1. "Beauticians Workshop on Civil Rights," January 15, 1961, Highlander Folk School Audio Collection (47a), Tennessee State Library and Archive (TSLA).

2. Belinda Robnett, How Long? How Long? African-American Women in the Struggle for Civil Rights (New York, 1997), 19. Also see Martha S. Jones, Vanguard: How Black Women Broke Barriers, Won the Vote, and Insisted on Equality for All (New York, 2020), 226; Jeanne Theoharis, The Rebellious Life of Mrs. Rosa Parks (Boston, 2013); Danielle L. McGuire, At the Dark End of the Street: Black Women, Rape, and Resistance—A New History of the Civil Rights Movement from Rosa Parks to the Rise of Black Power (New York, 2010); Nancy MacLean, Freedom Is Not Enough: The Opening of the American Workplace (Cambridge, 2008); Christina Greene, Our Separate Ways: Women and the Black Freedom Movement in Durham, North Carolina (Chapel Hill, 2005); Deborah Gray White, Too Heavy a Load: Black Women in Defense of Themselves, 1894-1994 (New York, 1999); Evelyn Brooks Higginbotham, Righteous Discontent: The Women's Movement in the Black Baptist Church, 1880–1920 (Cambridge, 1993); Paula Giddings, When and Where I Enter: The Impact of Black Women on Race and Sex in America (New York, 1984).

3. African American barbers and funeral directors similarly made use of their relative economic autonomy in support of the movement. See Quincy Mills, *Cutting Along the Color Line: Black Barbers and Barber Shops in America* (Philadelphia, 2013); Suzanne E. Smith, *To Serve the Living: Funeral Directors and the African American Way of Death* (Cambridge, 2010). Also see Tiffany M. Gill, Beauty Shop Politics: African American Women's Activism in the Beauty Industry (Urbana-Champaign, 2010); Aldon Morris, The Origins of the Civil Rights Movement (New York, 1986), 145.

4. "Chattanooga Coif Artist Heads Clinic," *The Chicago Defender*, Jul 24, 1954; "Mrs. Bowman Asks House Seat," *Nashville Tennessean*, June 18, 1960; "Mrs. Eva Bowman in first Tenn. legislative bid," *Afro-American*, July 2, 1960; "Mrs. Bowman Seeks Legislature Post: Negro Woman Tenn. Candidate," *New Pittsburgh Courier*, July 2, 1960; "Nashville's Mrs. Eva Bowman Seeks Tenn. Legislature Seat," *Tri-State Defender*, June 25, 1960; "Eva Bowman, 1984," A Digital Collection Celebrating the Founding of the Historically Black College and University, https://hbcudigitallibrary.auctr.edu/digital/collection/TSUL/id/772/.

5. Donna Langston, "The Women of Highlander," in Women in the Civil Rights Movement: Trailblazers and Torchbearers, 1941-1965, ed. Vicki L. Crawford, Jacqueline Anne Rouse, and Barbara Woods (Bloomington, 1993), 145-68; Grace Jordan McFadden, "Septima P. Clark and the Struggle for Human Rights," in Women in the Civil Rights Movement, 85–98; Aldon Morris, The Origins of the Civil Rights Movement (New York, 1986), 139–40; Hogan, Many Minds, One Heart, 9 and 57; Robert R. Korstad, Civil Rights Unionism: Tobacco Workers and the Struggle for Democracy in the Mid-Twentieth-Century South (Chapel Hill, 2003): 228–29 and 237–39; Charles M. Payne, I've Got the Light of Freedom: The Organizing Tradition and the Mississippi Freedom Struggle (Berkeley, 1995); "The Trial of Highlander (1978) – Research and Background Materials," Box 31, John Egerton Papers, Vanderbilt University Special Collections; Stephen A. Schneider, You Can't Padlock an Idea: Rhetorical Education at the Highlander Folk School, 1932-1961 (Columbia, 2014); John M. Glen, Highlander: No Ordinary School, 1932-1962 (Lexington, 1988); Frank Adams with Myles Horton, Unearthing Seeds of Fire: The Idea of Highlander (Winston-Salem, 1975); Frank Adams, "Highlander Folk School: Getting Information, Going Back and Teaching It," Harvard Educational Review 42 (November 1972): 497–520. Also see Interview with Septima Poinsette Clark by Jacquelyn Hall, July 25, 1976, Interview G-0016, Southern Oral History Program Collection (#4007), https:// docsouth.unc.edu/sohp/G-0016/G-0016.html; Interview with Septima Poinsette Clark by Robert Penn Warren, March 18 1964, https://whospeaks.library.vanderbilt.edu/interview/ septima-poinsette-clark.

6. Gill, Beauty Shop Politics; Joe William Trotter Jr., Workers on Arrival: Black Labor in the Making of America (Berkeley, 2019), 70; Kevin Gaines, Uplifting the Race: Black Leadership, Politics, and Culture in the Twentieth Century (Chapel Hill, 1996); On the variety of beauty salons, see Julie A. Willett, Permanent Waves: The Making of the American Beauty Shop (New York, 2000). Also see A'Lelia Bundles, On Her Own Ground: The Life and Times of Madam C.J. Walker (New York, 2001); Ruth Milkman, On Gender, Labor, and Inequality (Urbana-Champaign, 2016); Alice Kessler-Harris, Gendering Labor History (Urbana-Champaign, 2006); Alice Kessler-Harris, In Pursuit of Equity: Women, Men, and the Quest for Economic Citizenship in 20th-Century America (New York, 2003); Dorothy Sue Cobble, The Other Women's Movement: Workplace Justice and Social Rights in Modern America (Princeton, 2005); Jacqueline Jones, American Work: Four Centuries of Black and White Labor (New York, 1998); Annelise Orleck, Common Sense and a Little Fire: Women and Working-Class Politics in the United States, 1900-1965 (Chapel Hill, 1995).

7. Peniel E. Joseph, Waiting 'til the Midnight Hour: A Narrative History of Black Power in America (New York, 2006); Matthew Countryman, Up South: Civil Rights and Black Power in Philadelphia (Philadelphia, 2006). Also see Brown-Nagin, Courage to Dissent, 8.

8. Keisha N. Blain, Set the World on Fire: Black Nationalist Women and the Global Struggle for Freedom (Philadelphia, 2018); Imaobong D. Umoren, Race Women Internationalists: Activist-Intellectuals and Global Freedom Struggles (Oakland, 2018); Minkah Makalani, In the Cause of Freedom: Radical Black Internationalism from Harlem to London, 1917-1939 (Chapel Hill, 2011). Also see Emma O'Loughlin Bérat, Rebecca Hardie, and Irina Dumitrescu, eds., *Relations of Power: Women's Networks in the Middle Ages* (Bonn, forth-coming); Bettina Gramlich-Oka, Anne Walthall, Fumiko Miyazaki, and Noriko Sugano, editors, *Women and Networks in Nineteenth-Century Japan* (Ann Arbor, 2020)

9. Scholarship on welfare rights movements has been especially helpful in challenging narrow visions of what defines a movement. See Andrew Pope, "Making Motherhood a Felony: African American Women's Welfare Rights Activism in New Orleans and the End of Suitable Home Laws, 1959–1962," *The Journal of American History* 105 (September 2018), 291–310; Lisa Levenstein, A Movement Without Marches: African American Women and the Politics of Poverty in Postwar Philadelphia (Chapel Hill, 2010); Annelise Orleck, Storming Caesars Palace: How Black Mothers Fought Their Own War on Poverty (Boston, 2006).

10. On the role of "social movement schools" and of dialogue in building movement networks, see Larry W. Isaac, Anna W. Jacobs, Jaime Kucinskas, and Allison R. McGrath, "Social Movement Schools: Sites for Consciousness Transformation, Training, and Prefigurative Social Development," *Social Movement Studies* 19 (2020): 160–82; Sean Chabot, "Dialogue Matters: Beyond the Transmission Model of Transnational Diffusion Between Social Movements," in R. K. Givan, K. M. Roberts & S. A. Soule, eds., *The Diffusion of Social Movements* (New York, 2010): 99–124.

11. Clare Russell, "A Beautician Without Teacher Training: Bernice Robinson, Citizenship Schools and Women in the Civil Rights Movement," *The Sixties: A Journal of History, Politics and Culture* 4 (2011): 31–50; Stephen Robertson, "Harlem's Beauty Parlors," September 10, 2010, Digital Harlem Blog, https://drstephenrobertson.com/digitalharlemblog/maps/beauty-parlors/; Interview with Bernice Robinson," interviewed by Sue Thrasher and Elliot Wiggington, Charleston, S.C., November 9, 1980, Folder 5, Box 1, Avery Research Center, College of Charleston, SC.

12. Robinson to Myles and Zilphia Horton, July 19, 1955, Box 5, Folder 5, HFS, TSLA.

13. Russell, "A Beautician Without Teacher Training."

14. Gill, Beauty Shop Politics, 66; "Mrs. Bowman's Message," Atlanta Daily World, May 2, 1947; "State Beauticians Told To Put Dignity And Honor In Their Work: Mrs. Bowman Says Beauty Business Third In Size," Atlanta Daily World, April 29, 1947.

15. "Notes Sent to C. Tjerandsen by Bernice Robinson, Fall 1974," Folder 12, Box 22, Schwarzhaupt Foundation; On citizenship schools, see David P. Levine, "The Birth of the Citizenship Schools: Entwining the Struggles for Literacy and Freedom," History of Education Quarterly 44 (Autumn, 2004): 388–414; Payne, I've Got the Light of Freedom; Katherine Mellen Charron, Freedom's Teacher: The Life of Septima Clark (Chapel Hill, 2009). Also see Liva Baker, The Second Battle of New Orleans: The Hundred-Year Struggle to Integrate the Schools (New York, 1996); R. Scott Baker, Paradoxes of Desegregation: African American Struggles for Educational Equity in Charleston, South Carolina, 1926–1972 (Columbia, 2006); Charles C. Bolton, The Hardest Deal of All: The Battle Over School Integration in Mississippi, 1870–1980 (Jackson, 2005); Davison M. Douglas, Reading, Writing, and Race: The Desegregation of Charlotte Schools (Chapel Hill, 1995); Sherry L. Hoppe and Bruce W. Speck, Maxine Smith's Unwilling Pupils: Lessons Learned in Memphis's Civil Rights Classroom (Knoxville, 2007); and Robert A. Pratt, The Color of Their Skin: Education and Race in Richmond, Virginia, 1954–1989 (Charlottesville, 1992); Gill, Beauty Shop Politics, 113.

16. Robinson to Myles and Zilphia Horton, July 19, 1955, Box 5, Folder 5, HFS, TSLA.

17. Annie S. Barnes, "The Black Beauty Parlor Complex in a Southern City," *Phylon* 36, no. 2 (2nd Qtr., 1975): 149–54; Vivian Morris and Miss Adams, "Harlem Beauty Shops,"

a WPA Federal Writers' Project Interview conducted on April 13, 1939, in New York City, New York, https://www.loc.gov/item/wpalh001481/; Victoria W. Wolcott, *Remarking Respectability: African American Women in Interwar Detroit* (Chapel Hill, 2001), 174–75.

18. "Mrs. Bowman's Message," Atlanta Daily World, May 2, 1947; "State Beauticians Told To Put Dignity And Honor In Their Work: Mrs. Bowman Says Beauty Business Third In Size," Atlanta Daily World, April 29, 1947.

19. "Beauty Culture Groups Set Convention Date," *The Chicago Defender*, Feb 23, 1957; "Candid Camera Views At Beauticians' Confab In Hot Springs," *The Chicago Defender*, May 12, 1956; "Beauticians Hold Successful Meeting in Greenville, Miss.," *The Pittsburgh Courier*, July 31, 1948; "Beauticians Hold Confab In Crescent City," *The Chicago Defender*, February 23, 1946; "Madam Walker Company to Mark 60th anniversary," Afro-*American*, July 30, 1960; "Beauty Sorors To Meet In Frisco," *The Chicago Defender*, February 23, 1957; "Beauticians Of Tenn. Meet At Knoxville," *The Chicago Defender*, October 23, 1948; "Tenn. Beauticians To Hold Convention," *The Chicago Defender*, September 17, 1960. Also see Gill, *Beauty Shop Politics*, 105; Greene, *Our Separate Ways*, 27.

20. "Career Highlights of C.B. Robinson," http://ww2.tnstate.edu/library/digital/cbrobinson.html; Obituary for Clarence "C.B." Robinson," January 18, 2002, https://www.chattanoogan.com/2002/1/18/16888/Robinson-Clarence-B..aspx; "Police Arrest Baptist Leader: Churchman, Sec'y Accused Of Lewdness," *The Chicago Defender*, October 5, 1946.

21. "Tennessee Governor Speaks To Baber College Grads," New Journal and Guide, June 17, 1950; "Face Facts In Nashville History Week: Little Rock Right Here, Leader Says," Tri-State Defender, February 20, 1960; "Mrs. Bowman Asks House Seat," Nashville Tennessean, June 18, 1960; "Mrs. Eva Bowman in first Tenn. legislative bid," Afro-American, July 2, 1960; "Mrs. Bowman Seeks Legislature Post: Negro Woman Tenn. Candidate," New Pittsburgh Courier, July 2, 1960; "Nashville's Mrs. Eva Bowman Seeks Tenn. Legislature Seat," Tri-State Defender, June 25, 1960; "Eva Bowman, 1984," A Digital Collection Celebrating the Founding of the Historically Black College and University, https://hbcudigitallibrary.auctr.edu/digital/collection/TSUL/id/772/

22. For accounts of movement education as top-down diffusion, see Morris, *The Origins of the Civil Rights Movement*, 158 and 160 and Richard H. King, *Civil Rights and the Idea of Freedom* (New York, 1992), 38. Also see Kristian Skrede Gleditsch and Mauricio Rivera Celestino, "The Diffusion of Nonviolent Campaigns," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 61, no. 5 (2017): 1120–45; Sean Chabot, "Framing, Transnational Diffusion and African American Intellectuals in the Land of Gandhi," *International Review of Social History* 49 (2004): 19-40; Gill, *Beauty Shop Politics*, 114.

23. "Beauticians Workshop on Civil Rights," January 15, 1961, Highlander Folk School Audio Collection (47a), Tennessee State Library and Archive (TSLA).

24. Ibid.

25. Ibid.

26. Ibid.; "Tent City to get health center," Afro-American, January 28, 1961; "Beauticians Plan To Help Fayette," Tri-State Defender, February 3, 1961.

27. Richard Couto, Lifting the Veil: A Political Struggle for Emancipation (Knoxville, 1993); Linda T. Wynn, "Tent Cities of Fayette and Haywood Counties, 1960-1962," in *Profiles* of African Americans in Tennessee History, ed. Bobby L. Lovett and Linda T. Wynn (1996), available at http://library3.tnstate.edu/library/DIGITAL/tent.htm. 28. "Beauticians Workshop on Civil Rights;" "Tent City to get health center," Afro-American, January 28, 1961; "Beauticians Plan To Help Fayette," *Tri-State Defender*, February 3, 1961.

29. Hair salons continue to be important social institutions. See Martín Sánchez-Jankowski, Cracks in the Pavement: Social Change and Resilience in Poor Neighborhoods (Berkeley, 2008), 217–42; Katrinell M. Davis, Hard Work Is Not Enough: Gender and Racial Inequality in an Urban Workspace (Chapel Hill, 2017); John D. Skrentny, After Civil Rights: Racial Realism in the New American Workplace (Princeton, 2015). Also see "Beauticians Workshop on Civil Rights."

30. "Beauticians Workshop on Civil Rights."

31. "Tent City to get health center," *Afro-American*, January 28, 1961; "Beauticians Plan To Help Fayette," *Tri-State Defender*, February 3, 1961; Gill, *Beauty Shop Politics*, 117.

32. "Bostonians Give Benefit Tea for 'Tent City," Pittsburgh Courier, March 18, 1961.

33. Septima Clark to Eva Bowman, undated, Folder 8, Box 38, HFS-TSLA; Gill, Beauty Shop Politics, 117; Charron, Freedom's Teacher, 280–81.

34. Payne, I've Got the Light of Freedom, 156; Morris, The Origins of the Civil Rights Movement, 146; Gill, Beauty Shop Politics, 117; Charron, Freedom's Teacher, 280–81.

35. "Crowd of 1,000 Hears Jackie Robinson at Memorial Auditorium," Chattanooga News Free Press, April 17, 1961; Peter D. Simons, "Jackie Robinson speaks for NAACP," Afro-American, Apr 29, 1961.

36. "NAACP Holds State Meet On Lane's Campus," *Tri-State Defender*, October 5, 1963; "Chattanooga Chit Chat: Fleming keynotes CHR convention," *Afro-American*, October 27, 1962; Anna C. Cooke, "The Jackson Scene," *Tri-State Defender*, December 14, 1963.

37. Highlander Center, Summary of Programs, Sept. 6, 1962–March 24, 1963, ESF files; Report on Haywood County Voter Workshops, April 1–10, 1964, ESF files.

38. "Southern Christian Leadership Conference Citizenship Education Program, from a taped report by Miss Bernice Robinson, SCLC Citizenship School Supervisor at the Highlander Board of Directors' Meeting, May 14, 1965," Folder 10, Box 22, Schwarzhaupt Foundation.

39. "Voter Education Workshop," June 4–5, 1962, Highlander Folk School Audio Collection (55a), TSLA; "Voter Education Workshop (Tougaloo, Mississippi) June 18, 1962, Highlander Folk School Audio Collection (56), TSLA.

40. "Scott Bates oral history interview conducted by David P. Cline in Sewanee, Tennessee," June 20, 2013, Civil Rights History Project, https://www.loc.gov/item/ afc2010039_crhp0091/; "In Remembrance of Highlander Board Member Scott Bates," https://www.highlandercenter.org/in-remembrance-of-highlander-board-member-scottbates/;

"State Voter Council Elects Officers," Nashville Tennessean, April 27, 1964; "Voter's Group Hears Views of 9 Hopefuls," Nashville Tennessean, May 24, 1970; Robin Bates, "Better Living Through Beowulf," https://betterlivingthroughbeowulf.com/black-and-white-together-we-shall-not-be-moved/; Bobby Lovett, The Civil Rights Movement in Nashville: A Narrative History (Knoxville, 2005): 74–75.

41. Morris, Origins, 146.

42. "Training Leaders for Citizenship Schools," January 19–21, 1961, Box 4, Folder 15, TSLA; "Training Workshop," August 5, 1961, Highlander Folk School Audio Collection (54a), TSLA.

766

43. Ella Baker to Septima Clark, April 14, 1960, Box 5, "SCLC Correspondence, 1957-1964," Ella Baker Papers, MG 630, Schomburg Library. Also see Barbara Ransby, Ella Baker and The Black Freedom Movement: A Radical Democratic Vision (Chapel Hill, 2003); Joanne Grant, Ella Baker: Freedom Bound (New York, 1998); J. Todd Moye, Ella Baker: Community Organizer of the Civil Rights Movement (Lanham, 2013).

44. Charles Payne, "Men Led, But Women Organized: Movement Participation of Women in the Mississippi Delta," in Crawford et al, *Women in the Civil Rights Movement*, 1–11; John A. Kirk, "Daisy Bates, the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People, and the 1957 Little Rock School Crisis: A Gendered Perspective," in Peter J. Ling and Sharon Monteith, eds., *Gender in the Civil Rights Movement* (New York, 2013), 38.

45. Most histories of Black businesswomen are of beauticians, demonstrating both the prominence of that profession and the many constraints imposed on Black women. For a study of Black women professionals outside the beauty industry, see Judy Foster Davis, Pioneering African-American Women in the Advertising Business: Biographies of Made Black Women (New York, 2017). Also see S.T.A. Phipps and L.C. Prieto, "The Business of Black Beauty: Social Entrepreneurship or Social Injustice?," *Journal of Management History* 24 (2018): 37–56; Julie Hipperson, "Professional Entrepreneurs: Women Veterinary Surgeons as Small Business Owners in Interwar Britain," *Social History of Medicine* 31 (February 2018): 122–39; Melanie Buddle, *The Business of Women: Marriage, Family, and Entrepreneurship in British Columbia,* 1901-1951 (Vancouver, 2010); Mary A. Yeager, ed. *Women in Business,* 3 vols., The International Library of Critical Writings in Business History, Elgar Reference Collection (Cheltenham, UK and Northampton, MA, 1999); Wendy Gamber, "A Gendered Enterprise: Placing Nineteenth-Century Businesswomen in History," *The Business History Review* 72 (Summer 1998), 188–217.

46. By focusing on how a single event, the Highlander beauticians workshop, reveals larger patterns and processes of change, this article could be considered a "microhistory" or a "prismatic history" that reveals streams of activism converging and then ramifying out in different directions. On microhistory, see Sigurdur Gylfi Magnusson, "The Singularization of History: Social History and Microhistory within the Postmodern State of Knowledge," *Journal of Social History* 36 (Spring 2003), 701–35; Giovanni Levi, "On Microhistory," in New Perspectives on Historical Writing, edited by Peter Burke (University Park, 1991), 97–119. On prismatic history, see Danna Agmon, A Colonial Affair: Commerce, Conversion, and Scandal in French India (Ithaca, 2017).

47. Saidiya Hartman, Wayward Lives, Beautiful Experiments: Intimate Histories of Riotous Black Girls, Troublesome Women, and Queer Radicals (New York, 2020), xv; Robin D.G. Kelley, Freedom Dreams: The Black Radical Imagination (Boston, 2002), 137. On the role of education within the movement, see Jon N. Hale, The Freedom Schools: Student Activists in the Mississippi Civil Rights Movement (New York, 2016); John L. Rury and Shirley Hill, "An End of Innocence: African-American High School Protest in the 1960s and 1970s," History of Education 42 (2013): 486–508; Derrick P. Alridge, "Teachers in the Movement: Pedagogy, Activism, and Freedom," History of Education Quarterly 60 (February 2020), 1–23; Adam Fairclough, A Class of Their Own: Black Teachers in the Segregated South (Cambridge, 2007); Vanessa Siddle Walker, "School 'Outer-gration' and 'Tokenism': Segregated Black Educators Critique the Promise of Education Reform in the Civil Rights Act of 1964," Journal of Negro Education 84 (Spring 2015), 111–24; Jeanne Theoharis, "I'd Rather Go To School in the South': How Boston's School Desegregation Complicates the Civil Rights Paradigm," in Jeanne Theoharis and Komozi Woodard, eds., Freedom North: Black Freedom Struggles Outside the South, 1940-1980 (New York, 2003), 125–52; Tondra Loder-Jackson, Schoolhouse Activists: African American Educators and the Long Birmingham Civil Rights Movement (New York, 2015).

48. Devarian Baldwin, Chicago's New Negroes: Modernity, the Great Migration, and Black Urban Life (Chapel Hill, 2007), 5; Tera W. Hunter, To 'Joy My Freedom: Southern Black Women's Lives and Labors after the Civil War (Cambridge, 1997); Robin D.G. Kelley, Race Rebels: Culture, Politics, And The Black Working Class (New York, 1996).